
 

DELEGATED DECISIONS BY CABINET MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT 
(INCLUDING TRANSPORT) 

 
MINUTES of the meeting held on Thursday, 24 November 2016 commencing at 
10.00 am and finishing at 11.42 am 
 
Present: 
 

 

Voting Members:  Councillor David Nimmo Smith – in the Chair 
 

  
Other Members in 
Attendance: 
 

Councillor John Tanner (for Agenda Item 2) 
Councillor Janet Godden (for Agenda Item 4) 
Councillor Lawrie Stratford (for Agenda Item 6) 
Councillor Kieron Mallon (for Agenda Item 7) 
Councillor Arash Fatemian (for Agenda Item 8) 
Councillor John Howson (for Agenda Item 9) 
Councillor Anne Purse (for Agenda Item 10) 
Councillor Steve Curran 
 
 

  
Officers: 
 

 

Whole of meeting G. Warrington (law & Culture); C. McCarthy and D. Tole 
(Environment & Economy) 
 

Part of meeting 
 

 

Agenda Item Officer Attending 
5. 
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S. Wilson & A. Warren (Environment & Economy) 
 
J. Blockley (Environment & Economy) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered the matters, reports and 
recommendations contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting, together 
with a schedule of addenda tabled at the meeting and decided as set out below.  
Except as insofar as otherwise specified, the reasons for the decisions are 
contained in the agenda, reports and schedule, copies of which are attached to the 
signed Minutes. 
 

 

91/15 QUESTIONS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLORS  
(Agenda No. 2) 

 
Councillor John Tanner 
 
“One of the disadvantages of taking buses out of Queen Street has been increased 
congestion at certain times of day in St Aldates in my division. I am aware that a 
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Zero Emission Zone could be introduced in the near future which could limit vehicle 
journeys in St Aldates. However other measures are likely to be needed as well. 
  Will the Cabinet member agree with me that when buses area again removed from 
Queen Street, albeit experimentally, that changes are also made to improve 
conditions to St Aldates? These could include: 
 
1)      Greater restrictions on loading & unloading and stricter enforcement; 
2)      Joining up bus routes, so that, for example, buses from Abingdon might travel 

through Oxford to perhaps Rose Hill and back, rather than turning around in 
the middle of the city;    

3)      A pedestrian crossing be installed across St Aldates; 
4)      Pavements be further widened in St Aldates 
5)      A bus gate be installed at the bottom of St Aldates to prevent other traffic 

entering the city centre during the daytime”. 
     

Cabinet Member for Environment 
 

“The paper on Queen Street, to be considered at Cabinet Member Decisions, 
confirms that an experimental closure would be conditional on identifying a 
deliverable package of improvements which reduce congestion on the road and 
footways in St Aldate’s, and other routes where buses are displaced. The report 
puts forward proposals including loading restrictions and removal of traffic signals at 
junctions, and subject to further investigation, these and other measures may be 
required to address concerns raised about conditions in St Aldates, and High Street, 
during the recent consultation. “  
 
Supplementary question from Councillor Tanner 
 
“Could the cabinet Member for Environment confirm that this would be dealt with as 
expeditiously as possible in order to ease congestion.” 
 
Response from the Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
“I have noted your comments and although there is no specific timetable for this I 
will endeavour to provide some dates for this work to go ahead.” 
 
 
Councillor James Mills 
 
“Back in February the Cabinet Member for Environment approved the 
recommendation that improvements be made to the zebra crossing at Oxford Hill, 
Witney. Please can he give an update on how these improvements are 
progressing?” 

 

Cabinet Member for Environment 

“Unfortunately there have been problems with the consultant and developer who 
were progressing these works.  We received this week a new submission for the 
Section 278 works covering the raised crossing, these are now in the process of 
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being reviewed and it is anticipated that these works will take place in the new 
year.” 
 
Councillor James Mills 

“In Witney there are some areas where road markings which indicate limited waiting 
or loading bays etc. are worn away to such an extent that they cannot be enforced. 
As this has such obvious safety implications, please could the Cabinet for the 
Environment indicate when these markings might be properly reinstated?” 

 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
“As you will be aware we have a very limited budget for carrying out the 
maintenance of road markings and so our officers try to focus the work in the drier 
parts of the year when the paint will better adhere to the road. In addition, refreshing 
markings that directly benefit road safety (such as Stop and Give Way markings 
plus centrelines on rural roads) will always be high up on the priorities. 
Nevertheless, in view of Cllr Mills’ concerns I have asked officers to liaise with 
colleagues in the WODC Parking Team to see if some work can be done in the next 
few months to address those places in Witney most in need of re-lining and so allow 
the parking restrictions to be enforced by the District’s staff.” 

 
 

92/15 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS  
(Agenda No. 3) 

 
 

 
Speaker 

 
Item 

 

 
County Councillor Janet Godden 
 

 
4. Cumnor Hill 

 
Sarah Lasenby 
Karen Bell 
Simon Hunt 
Sajad Khan 
Martin Sutton 
Phil Southall 
Debbie Dance 
 

 
) 
) 
) 5. Queen Street, Oxford 
) 
) 
) 
) 
 

 
County Councillor Lawrie Stratford 
 

 
6. Sheep street, Bicester 

 
Debra Dumbleton 
Kieron Mallon 
 
 

 
) 7. Horton View & Ruskin Road, 
)Banbury 
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David Rogers 
County Councillor Arash Fatemian 
 

 
) 8. A4260 Banbury Road, 
)Deddington 
 

 
County Councillor John Howson 
 

 
9. William Lucy Way, Oxford CPZ 

 
Andrew Johnson 
County Councillor Anne Purse 
 

 
) 10. Puffin Crossing, London Road, 
)Wheatley 
 

 
 

93/15 CUMNOR HILL PUFFIN CROSSING - CONFIRMATION OF DECISION 
TAKEN IN OCTOBER 2016  
(Agenda No. 4) 

 
In October 2016 the Cabinet Member for Environment had approved implementation 
of a proposal to install a puffin crossing on Cumnor Hill and funded by a development 
on the former Timbmet site.  The location of the crossing had been promoted by the 
parish council following a survey to determine the desire line.  However, following 
representations from the local county councillor regarding the exact interpretation of 
his decision he had agreed to look again at the proposal with a view to confirming its 
specific aims. 
 
Councillor Godden stressed that she was not attempting to reopen the debate on the 
proposal but a number of residents from Kings Lane had expressed a view that it 
should be higher up Cumnor Hill nearer to Chawley Lane and the printed terms of the 
October decision had not been precise.. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Environment apologised for any confusion and confirmed 
that his decision taken in October 2016 regarding approval for implementation of the 
crossing had referred to its siting on Cumnor Hill adjacent to Hurst Lane. 
 
 
Signed…………………………… 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated……………………………. 
 
 

94/15 PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO TRAFFIC AND ACCESS RESTRICTIONS - 
QUEEN STREET, OXFORD  
(Agenda No. 5) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE5) a report which 
summarised a formal consultation on proposed amendments to traffic regulation 
orders, Bus stop clearways and provision of new zebra crossings in association with 
Queen Street, Oxford and the redevelopment of the Westgate Centre. 
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Sarah Lazenby highlighted difficulties for the elderly and vulnerable and stressed that 
traffic and planning should take account of this and that perhaps the County Council 
should appoint a specific and dedicated champion for this sort of work to evaluate 
proposals.  Moving bus stops further away and beyond the recommended minimum 
distance was against agreed policy and the proposals were not inclusive for all 
sections. 
 
Karen Bell expressed concern that this was a sustrans route and it now seemed that 
cyclists would be prevented from travelling through Queen street between 10 am and 
6 pm with no alternative safe east west route through Oxford.  Shared systems for 
pedestrians and cyclists worked elsewhere and she could see no reason why that 
wouldn’t be the case in Oxford.  Queen street was wide enough and a joined up 
transport policy was required. 
 
Simon Hunt spoke as chair of Cyclox and against the  terms of paragraph 30 in the 
officers report that no further consideration be given tyo changes in cycle access until 
the question of bus access had been fully resolved..  Originally the proposal had 
suggested access for cycles for 24 hours but this recommendation if agreed went 
against County Council policy to encourage pedestrian and cycle activity on what had 
been identified as a cycle super route; it ignored the majority view from the 
consultation and would lead to 55 extra buses on St Aldates which made that area 
more dangerous for cyclists and other road users.  He urged that the original 
proposal be approved on the basis of an 18 month experimental period. 
 
Sajjad Khan considered that the 107 licensed cabs should be given access through 
the route and particularly at peak times 8 – 10 am and 4 – 8 pm 7 days a week 
initially as an experiment.  Secondly Queen street was necessary for cabs to operate 
effectively in the Queen street and Cornmarket areas.  COLTA were happy to work 
with the County Councilto progress these issues. 
 
Responding to a question from the Cabinet Member Mr Khan confirmed that the rank 
at Carfax was available in the evenings and 24 hours on Sundays. 
 
Martin Sutton advised that removal of buses from Queen Street would quite simply be 
unmanageable and impact heavily on St Aldates, High Street and Speedwell Street. 
The new development would indeed attract more pedestrians but as many of those 
would arrive by bus access to Queen Street needed to be retained. Nothing had 
changed since 2009 when Bonn Square had been closed. That hadn’t worked then 
and emphasising that bus operators were practical people he was confident safety 
concerns could be dealt with and urged that buses be allowed to continue to use 
Queen Street if only for a trial period. 
 
Phil Southall referred to significant inconsistencies in the data contained in the report 
and that Oxfordshire County Council were trying to sidestep the democratic process 
by using temporary traffic regulation orders.  Effective city centre strategies were 
required with public and private sectors working together.  He considered the County 
Council had reneged on its agreement with the bus companies and there had been a 
significant breakdown of trust.  He urged that Queen Street be kept open and the 
situation monitored.  It was up to the bus operators to make service work efficiently 
within a well thought out strategy. 
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Responding to a question from the Cabinet Member Mr Southall advised that the 
figure in the report of 55 buses before Queen Street closed had been significantly 
inflated. 
 
Debbie Dance recognised the importance of a successful Westgate and the need for 
a balanced approach to achieve that. Closure of Queen Street could significantly add 
to the deterioration of the environment in St Aldates and High Street and she urged 
that a slow and ordered approach be adopted in order to protect our heritage. 
 
Presenting the report Mr Wilson advised that final proposals were not being 
recommended today but would be formulated in due course.  In the meantime officers 
felt the proposals being put forward were right bearing in mind a perceived pedestrian 
safety issue.  The County Council was not saying cyclists would never be allowed to 
cycle in Queen Street but it was felt that the bus situation needed to be resolved first 
and that itself was conditional on other alternative remedial issues elsewhere. 
Westgate represented a huge transformation and county officers would continue with 
all stakeholders to ensure the best possible outcome for all.   
 
With regard to taxis the Cabinet Member was advised that the City Council who were 
the licensing authority were quite clear about emissions and that any change to allow 
taxis to use the Norfolk Street and Castle Street link would require a new planning 
application and environmental impact assessment to be submitted and that would 
have a significant impact for the reconstruction programme. 
 
The purpose of the paper before the Cabinet Member was to report back on the 
results of the public consultation and recognising that the majority of comments 
supported not proceeding the recommendation reflected that.  Oxford had a medieval 
city centre and quite simply everything wouldn’t fit but it was important that the 
Westgate development succeeded. The County Council were faced with a dilemma 
but inevitably any amount of modelling wouldn’t give the whole story. There would 
inevitably be some change and things were finely balanced but temporary traffic 
regulation orders were not being used to sidestep the democratic process but to 
assist in getting the best possible outcome.  
 
The Cabinet Member accepted that his hands were tied with regard to issues such as 
taxi use but recognised the need to try and reach a compromise to suit the many 
users.  He was aware of the difficulties faced by the bus companies if Queen Street 
was closed and the dilemma between seeing as few buses as possible but 
encouraging as many shoppers as possible. The situation in Queen Street needed to 
be monitored assessed either when open to buses ar closed.  Having regard to the 
information set out in the report before him and the representation made to him he 
agreed: 
 
(a) not to approve the proposals as advertised; 

 
(b) subject to ratification by full Cabinet on 20 December to approve a proposal 

that Queen Street remain open as it was before the start of the Westgate 
redevelopment and that the position be reviewed after 6 months; 
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(c) to note the City Council’s and COLTA’s latest correspondence in relation to the 
decision made at Cabinet Member for Environment Delegated Decisions on 21 
July 2016 regarding changes to TROs for Castle Street, Norfolk Street and 
Speedwell Street as part of the Westgate centre development and confirm that 
this did not alter the decision made.  

 
 
Signed…………………………………… 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated……………………………………. 
 
 

95/15 PROPOSED AMENDMENT OF ACCESS RESTRICTIONS, SHEEP STREET, 
BICESTER  
(Agenda No. 6) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE6) responses received to a 
statutory consultation to amend access restrictions to allow pedal cyclists to cycle in 
either direction on Sheep street outside the period 9 am to 4 pm. 
 
Councillor Lawrie Stratford supported the recommendation not to allow this change. 
He recognised the benefits of cycling but not at the expense of pedestrian safety and 
Sheep Street was very much a pedestrian street.  He advised that he was not the 
local member but was speaking on behalf of other Bicester county councillors. 
 
Having regard to the information set out in the report before him and the 
representations made to him the Cabinet Member for Environment recognised that 
the proposals were not acceptable and agreed: 
 
(a) to note the consultation responses; 
 
(b) not to approve the proposed amendment to the access restrictions along 

Sheep Street as advertised. 
 

 
Signed…………………………………… 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated……………………………………. 
 
 

96/15 HORTON VIEW AND RUSKIN ROAD, BANBURY - PROPOSED WAITING 
AND PARKING RESTRICTION  
(Agenda No. 7) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE7) responses received to a 
statutory consultation on proposals to introduce additional and amended waiting 
restrictions in the Horton View area of Banbury. 
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Debra Dumbleton spoke on behalf of businesses in the area the majority of whom felt 
the restrictions were too excessive and would have a detrimental affect on many of 
their customers the majority of who were either elderly or mothers with young 
children.  The local business community were concerned that use of local facilities 
would fall and ultimately close if customers were required to park further away. 
 
Councillor Kieron Mallon endorsed the views expressed regarding viability of the 
shops particularly the post office. Accepting the need to maintain safety at junctions 
he felt there was scope to reduce the restriction without affecting safety. He also 
asked that a minor restriction be considered to extend the restriction to cover the 
residence of an elderly resident to assist in deliveries to her property. He thanked 
officers and the Cabinet Member for their consideration in these matters. 
 
Mr Tole confirmed that the amendments as suggested could be incorporated in the 
order And officers would undertake some local negotiation to achieve the best 
outcome. 
 
Having regard to the information set out in the report before him and the 
representations made to him at the meeting the Cabinet Member for Environment 
agreed: 
 
to approve implementation of the amended proposals in Horton View and Ruskin 
Road, Banbury as described in the report and shown in Annexes 4 and 5 to that 
report subject to authorising the Director for Environment & Economy to agree minor 
amendments following consultation with local representatives including the local 
member to meet local issues raised by businesses and residents. 
 
 
Signed ………………………………. 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated………………………………… 
 
 

97/15 PROPOSED EXTENSION OF 30 MPH SPEED LIMIT, TOUCAN CROSSING 
AND SHARED USE FOOTWAY/CYCLE TRACK  - A4260, BANBURY 
ROAD, DEDDINGTON  
(Agenda No. 8) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE8) responses received to a 
statutory consultation on proposals to extend the 30 mph speed limit and to provide a 
toucan crossing and convert an existing footway to shared use/cycle track on the 
A4260 Banbury Road in Deddington. 
 
David Rogers speaking as Chairman of Deddington Parish Council advised that 
construction of the development of 85 houses had already started with a temporary 
site entrance and a contractor’s entrance formed off the A4260. The hedging had 
also been cut back and some trees felled for vision splay lines.  An application to up 
that number to 99, which had been lost on appeal was being considered by Cherwell 
District Council this afternoon. He added that the highways design for this site as 
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detailed in drawing JNY8344-01D had included the construction of a footpath link 
from the proposed pedestrian entrance to the A4260 / B4031 crossroads on the west 
side of the Banbury Road. That was to be formed by widening an existing footpath to 
two metres and extending it further north to the Toucan crossing as described by the 
application documents However, there had been indications that the developer had 
failed to deliver on similar footpaths in neighbouring villages. The Parish Council felt 
that the scheme should be delivered in full and were therefore requesting that 
Oxfordshire County Council should require all aspects of the design to be delivered 
including this path on the West side of the A4260.  They understood that this was a 
view shared by the County Council officers.  
 
Mr Tole advised that although not part of the consultation the footway was a 
requirement of the outline planning consent and formed part of the S278 agreement 
between the County Council and the developer. There had been some confusion 
over this but county officers were endeavouring to ensure that the footpath was 
delivered prior to the first occupation and although today’s decision concerned other 
issues officers felt the footway should be provided. 
 
County Councillor Arash Fatemian fully supported the recommendation although he 
queried its timing as the final application had not yet been determined. Supporting the 
representations made by the parish council he stressed the need to get this right and 
asked the Cabinet Member when endorsing the recommendation to make it clear that 
the footway should be delivered as part of the S278 agreement. 
 
Having regard to the information set out in the report before him and the 
representations made to him at the meeting the Cabinet Member for Environment 
approved his decision as follows: 
 
to approve implementation of proposals as advertised and described in the report 
CMDE8 with the expectation that the footway proposed for the west side of the 
Banbury Road would be delivered as part of the S278 agreement. 
 
Signed……………………………….. 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
Dated………………………………... 
 
 

98/15 PROPOSED CONTROLLED PARKING ZONE, WILLIAM LUCY WAY, 
OXFORD  
(Agenda No. 9) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE9) responses received to a 
statutory consultation on a proposal to introduce a controlled parking zone on William 
Lucy Way, Oxford in order to address concerns over obstruction and safety raised by 
residents and the local member. 
 
Councillor John Howson drew attention to increased use of Oxford station which has 
in turn increased pressure on William Lucy Way from commuter parking and 
overnight parking.  The current proposals had been worked out over time and he 
thanked the officers for their work on the scheme which he fully supported. 
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Mr Tole confirmed that these proposals had been some time in the making but 
officers felt that the scheme as currently proposed was the best solution and that a 
god balance had been achieved. 
 
Responding to a question from the Cabinet Member he confirmed that there were 63 
dwellings some of which had off road parking and others not. Consultation had been 
carried over 2 years and responses had been received from every dwelling and he 
felt that the benefits would be widespread. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Environment advised that he had visited the area and was 
satisfied that the scheme represented the best opportunity for all residents. Therefore 
having regard to the information set out in the report and the representations made to 
hime at the meeting he confirmed his decision as follows: 
 
to approve implementation of the proposals for William Lucy Way as advertised and 
described in the report CMDE9. 
  
 

99/15 PROPOSED PUFFIN CROSSING - LONDON ROAD, WHEATLEY  
(Agenda No. 10) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE10) responses received to a 
statutory consultation on a proposal to install a puffin crossing on the London Road, 
Wheatley northwest of its junction with The Glebe. 
 
Andrew Johnson speaking for the St Mary’s Action Group considered that the 
proposed revised siting was an improvement it still did not in their view represent the 
best siting.  That in their view was between The Glebe and the western access of the 
new development and although not ideal in every respect it was the best practical 
solution as there were perceived safety issues with the proposed siting which was not 
considered to be on the optimum desire line.  He confirme that South Oxfordshire 
District Council and Wheatley parish Council supported their proposed revised siting.  
 
Councillor Anne Purse endorsed the comments made by Mr Johnson and also 
referred to concerns regarding speeding. 
 
Mr Tole referred to government guidance that crossings should not be sited within 
20m of a junction and the constraints here meant that there was not enough room 
between The Glebe and the new development junction to comply with that guidance 
although officers had tried to get it as close as possible.  Rules governing zebra 
crossing were not as stringent but were not as effective where speeds were above a 
certain threshold, In view of the representations he suggested that the current 
proposal be deferred and that officers work with the developer and consultants to see 
if a humped zebra crossing with regard to issues of addressing speeding traffic could 
be delivered within the parameters of the development.  If that was not possible then 
the current proposal would need to be brought back to the Cabinet Member for 
decision. 
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The Cabinet Member for Environment had visited the site and he agreed that the 
issue was to ascertain the best siting and what could be delivered.  Therefore having 
regard to the information set out in the report before him and the representations 
made to him at the meeting he confirmed his decision as follows: 
 
to defer consideration of the current proposal to install a puffin crossing on London 
Road, Wheatley to allow officers to review whether there were other options to 
provide a crossing in this general area and to report back the results of any re-
consultation as required. 
 
 
Signed……………………………………. 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated…………………………………….. 
 
 

100/15 COUNTRYSIDE ACCESS PRIORITISATION:  A PRIORITY CASELOAD 
APPROACH  
(Agenda No. 11) 

 
The Cabinet Member for Environment considered (CMDE11) a revised system 
(Priority Caseload Approach) for allocating staff and financial resources to issues 
arising on the network of public rights of way across Oxfordshire in order to manage 
effectively public and stakeholder expectations.  
 
Mr Blockley outlined the importance of the rights of way network as a recreational 
aspect as well as a health and well being resource. The Countryside Access team wa 
small which made it all the more important to manage the network effectively and to 
make full and efficient use of resources. 
 
It was important to prioritise work and also to publicise this approach to volunteers 
who carried out invaluable support work. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Environment recorded his thanks to the efforts of volunteers 
who supported work carried out on the rights of way network and having regard to the 
information set out in the report before him and the representations made to him at 
the meeting confirmed his decision as follows: 
 
to support the objectives and principles of the Priority Caseload Approach and 
approve its implementation. 
 
 
Signed……………………………………… 
Cabinet Member for Environment 
 
Dated………………………………………. 
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